

USAID IN MENA: A REQUIEM

ROBERT BESCHEL, PAUL DYER, AND TARIK YOUSEF



A worker removes the U.S. Agency for International Development sign on their headquarters on February 07, 2025, in Washington, DC. (Photo by Kayla Bartkowski / GETTY IMAGES NORTH AMERICA / Getty Images via AFP)

he Trump Administration began the morning of February 3, 2025, by telling staff and contractors of the United States Agency for International Development (USAID) to stay home. Elon Musk and his team at the newly minted Department of Government Efficiency (DOGE) spent the day digging through staff computers, digital records, and accounts seeking information on programs they felt were wasteful or not aligned with the new administration's priorities. Musk pronounced on social media that the agency was beyond repair and needed to be shut down. For good measure — and without citing any tangible evidence — he also disparaged it as a "criminal organization" and "a viper's nest of radical-left marxists who hate America."

i. DOGE is technically not a department, which would require an act of Congress to create, and has taken over the formerly named United States Digital Service in the President's Executive Office.

As with other recent Administration pronouncements on Greenland, tariffs, and the Panama Canal, observers were left pondering how much of this attack on USAID was posturing and how much reflected serious intent. It now appears that both Musk and President Donald Trump have every intent of dismantling USAID and placing any residual humanitarian and health-related functions under the State Department. Secretary of State Marco Rubio has since stated that the agency will be under his purview. Out of 10,000 staff and contractors, less than 300 are slated to be retained;² staff posted abroad will have 30 days to return to the United States;³ all of its programs have been frozen; its website and social media accounts have been shut down; and staff and members of Congress have been denied access to the agency's Washington headquarters.4 The US-AID logo was even removed from its offices. Without Congressional authorization, the legality of these steps is dubious and will be subject to adjudication by the courts.5 However, this legal process will take time; meanwhile, the Administration will move forward on their agenda of institutional deconstruction.

Whether the Trump Administration's actions ultimately pass legal muster or not, they will have an enduring and pernicious impact on both U.S. foreign policy and the broader Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. USAID funds have helped to prevent starvation and pestilence in war-torn zones such as Gaza, Syria, and Yemen; combat radicalization in Morocco; and develop private-sector jobs for youthful and restless populations in Egypt and Jordan. Their abrupt termination will create a gap that will not be filled easily and could make an already volatile region even more unstable.

USAID's Contributions to MENA

USAID has historically contributed a significant share of its foreign aid funding to countries in the region. Out of \$13.8 billion in bilateral development and humanitarian aid disbursed to the MENA region in 2022,6 USAID contributed around 27 percent.7 In 2024, USAID's MENA-targeted funds

were earmarked at \$4.2 billion,8 up from \$3.7 billion in 2023.9 Around half of the agency's 2024 obligations—\$2.0 billion—were committed to humanitarian aid, which was heavily concentrated in Gaza, Iraq, Syria, and Yemen.¹⁰ Around \$1 billion went towards economic development, which flowed to traditional U.S. allies such as Egypt and Jordan. 11 Since October 2023, USAID has provided over \$2.1 billion in assistance to Gaza, including food aid, emergency healthcare — along with funding for two field hospitals — and water and sewage access.12

USAID has also played a significant role in supporting market-oriented reforms and regulations that have enabled private sector growth in MENA states. It has supported efforts to improve governance, build institutions, and combat corruption. It has invested heavily in educational initiatives, particularly those involving women and girls. Some USAID programs in the MENA region include the following:

- · Humanitarian assistance in Iraq has focused on helping refugees from formerly ISIS-controlled areas to access safe drinking water, sewerage, shelter, and critical nutritional needs, including \$3 billion to support 1.2 million internally displaced individuals, five million returnees, and 300,000 non-Iraqi refugees.13
- The United States has been the largest provider of foreign aid to Syria, contributing more than \$18 billion in humanitarian assistance since 2011, including \$1.2 billion in 2024. Recent funding has supported humanitarian and emergency response efforts, with \$76.8 million allocated for refugee and conflict victim support, \$34.7 million for humanitarian aid like food and nutrition, and \$20.2 million for emergency food assistance and related services.¹⁴ As Syria returns to stability, USAID would have provided important support for redeveloping the country and building a sustainable economic and social foundation for the future.15

- · USAID sought to support Yemen's political and economic stabilization by providing technical and financial assistance to its central bank, helping to stabilize the rial. Over the course of the civil war, USAID has improved access to education, clean water and sewage, and medical care as domestic capacity in these sectors fragmented. 16
- In Morocco, USAID has provided \$12.9 million to support recovery efforts in the wake of the 2023 earthquake.¹⁷ More long-term programmatic work has sought to improve youth empowerment, economic resilience, responsiveness to climate change, and food security.
- In Jordan, USAID has worked with local partners promoting small business development and job creation, working with the Jordan Investment Commission and other stakeholders to develop regulations and business-support services that enable access to capital, encourage investment, and promote entrepreneurship.18 USAID has also supported efforts at decentralization and municipal development, while promoting women's economic and political empowerment and improving the quality of healthcare delivery.19
- · Improving agricultural productivity and developing value-chains along the rural economy have been high priorities in Egypt.²⁰ USAID has helped Egypt to develop its digital ecosystem and improve infrastructure to allow the country to become an important information and communications technology (ICT) hub for the region.21 USAID's programs have also helped reduce infant and maternal mortality, improve literacy, and train vouth with marketable skills.22

In the wake of the Hamas attacks on October 7 and Israel's subsequent regional military response, public opinion in many MENA countries has turned strongly against the United States and now favors China's approach to the region.²³ Yet, U.S. foreign aid remains generally popular, with solid majorities in Morocco, Jordan, and Lebanon viewing it as playing

an important role in areas such as strengthening education and civil society. Without this aid, the image of the United States across the region will further deteriorate, while China garners growing support as a geopolitical and economic partner.

The Need for Reform

USAID was not without its skeptics, and a diverse array of critics have questioned various aspects of the agency's operations. American conservatives have long chaffed at the diversion of U.S. resources abroad, despite a significant amount of USAID funding being spent on U.S. products and companies. Conservatives have also criticized recent USAID support for reproductive rights and LGBT issues, as well as various Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (DEI) efforts.

Others have claimed that the agency spends too much on U.S. firms and would be better served devoting a higher proportion of its resources to local partners. Many argue that USAID has been captured by a small group of large development firms, often referred to as Beltway Bandits, who maintain the capacity to manage large-scale USAID projects and have a record of effective delivery.²⁴ In their view, it is difficult for new and innovative firms, foreign and domestic, to break into USAID's network of service providers.

Still other critics have argued that U.S. assistance has flowed to support corrupt and/or authoritarian regimes, or that it is captured by elites in developing countries and does not reach the poor who really need it. Or that foreign aid itself is often wasteful, inefficient, and ineffective. More radical voices have argued that the agency is a front for U.S. imperial interests. The accuracy of these critiques has been contested, but they have had an impact on how USAID is perceived.25

While most Americans are generally supportive of foreign aid, they are not well informed about the size and scope of their country's foreign assistance

programs.²⁶ Opinion polls have shown that, when asked what proportion of the federal budget that foreign assistance makes up, most estimate it to be around 25%. When asked what it should be, most say around 10%.27 In 2024, funding for USAID stood at around \$39 billion,28 or less than one percent of the federal budget. The United States provides more foreign aid to the developing world than any other country. However, international commitments between high-income countries have set a target of 0.7% of gross national income (GNI) for assistance to poor countries. USAID-directed aid amounts to less than 0.2% of U.S. GNI,²⁹ placing the country near the bottom of high-income countries in development aid when viewed by national income."

At one level, the decision to bring USAID under the aegis of the State Department is not surprising. Many countries, including Australia, Canada, and the United Kingdom, have struggled to find the appropriate balance between providing international assistance and ensuring that it is integrated within their broader foreign policy. Each of these countries has ended up folding their aid agency under their ministry for foreign affairs. Former Secretary of State Warren Christopher proposed such a move in Bill Clinton's first administration. 30 The size and scope of the actions being undertaken under the second Trump Administration, however, stretch way beyond a simple restructuring and involve the wholesale dismantling of the agency — "feeding USAID into the woodchipper" as Musk put it.31 On February 7, Donald Trump posted on Truth Social that the corruption in USAID "is at levels rarely seen before" and demanded — in caps, lest anyone miss the emphasis—"CLOSE IT DOWN!" 32

For those who value good governance and the rule of law — principles the United States has spent the past 20 plus years preaching loudly in MENA countries two elements of this decision are particularly galling.

The first is how it was made, including the superficial analysis and performative nature underlying it. There was no detailed fact-finding or careful sifting through the many rigorous cost-benefit analyses of USAID programs to probe their effectiveness. There was no thorough interagency review process that carefully explored options and implications of drawing down aid operations. And there was no detailed plan to wisely wind down USAID operations in a way that ensures that U.S. taxpayers receive optimal value for expenditures that were in progress or had already been made. A recent USAID Inspector General report, for example, noted that \$489 million in foodstuffs provided as humanitarian aid is now at risk of spoilage. 33 Instead, Elon Musk, an unelected, unconfirmed billionaire and a team of 19-24-yearold techies — most of whom had never worked in government and some of whom had not graduated from college — spent a few days going through the line items in USAID's budget to identify programs with the greatest shock-value for conservatives.34 Unfounded allegations of massive fraud and corruption were then broadcast widely across social media with no concrete evidence.35

The second is the draconian nature of the result. The DOGE team latched on to a handful of small initiatives comprising a fraction of USAID's small budget and used them as a pretext for arguing that the entire agency is a "bowl full of worms" — to use Musk's chosen metaphor. 36 Reasonable people can differ on the efficacy of spending U.S. taxpayer dollars to advance the LGBT agenda in Guatemala or to teach Sri Lankan journalists how to avoid "binary-gendered language."iii 37, But it would have been a relatively easy task to excise these programs while still allowing USAID's good work to remain intact. To use them as a pretext for shuttering an entire agency and ending billions in humanitarian assistance to vulnerable populations in MENA is both a crime and a blunder.

The average foreign aid provision for high-income countries is around 0.4% of GNI. Only Norway, Sweden, Luxembourg, Denmark, and the United Kingdom exceed the 0.7% target. This does not include other forms of aid, like military aid, where US contributions are much higher.

iii. These and other allegations were circulated widely on conservative media. Detailed analysis subsequently revealed that a number of them, such as the allegation that USAID had spent \$50 million on "condoms for Hamas" were factually wrong, wildly exaggerated, or taken out of context. While the \$7.9 million media empowerment program in Sri Lanka, for example, did address gender issues, including avoiding binary-gendered language, the bulk of the program focused on building the capacity of journalists and media outlets through media exchanges, training in investigative journalism, and similar initiatives.

Conclusion

Perhaps a way will be found to continue the most important USAID programs. U.S. NGOs and civil society — potentially aligned with U.S. business and agricultural interests — can fight for the immediate release of humanitarian funding, continued food aid to vulnerable populations, and upholding the contractual commitments to U.S. businesses that provide this aid. MENA countries that have benefited from USAID support for development programs could reach out to the new administration with the goal of emphasizing gains and core missions of aid as well as the risks of discontinuing it. But all of this will be patchwork; relief will come late and only partially, if at all.

The region is now likely to witness dislocation and disruption on a scale that will dwarf the modest bureaucratic and fiscal gains from shutting down USAID's work in MENA, whose funding in 2023 comprised less than 7 cents out of every \$100 spent in the federal budget. v U.S. assistance will not be available to help shape the future in the region's post-conflict countries, or to build private sectors tied into global manufacturing chains or oriented as markets for American products. The door will be open for China to continue expanding its influence throughout the region, and for Russia and Iran to find new toeholds and overcome their recent setbacks. Radical movements, always ready to profit from misery and despair, may find opportunities to expand their influence and operations. It is not surprising that all these actors have welcomed this move.

More tragically, tens or hundreds of thousands of the most vulnerable and at-risk Palestinians, Yemenis, and Syrians may succumb to hunger and disease, creating further dislocation in a region that is already one of the most conflict-prone in the world. For all its flaws, USAID was an indispensable part of American soft power and made the world a better and safer place. It will be missed both in MENA and beyond.

The US Government budget in 2023 was \$6.1 trillion (see: "The Federal Budget in Fiscal Year 2023: An Infographic," Congressional Budget Office, March 5, 2024, https://www.cbo.gov/publication/59727), and total USAID disbursements to MENA in 2023 amounted to \$3.924 billion (see: ForeignAssistance. gov, "Dashboard, Funding Phase: Disbursements, Fiscal Year: 2023, Managing Agency: U.S. Agency for International Development, Region: Middle East and North Africa." www.foreignassistance.gov.

ENDNOTES

- 1. Brandy Zadrozny and Lora Kolodny, "How Elon Musk Boosted False USAID Conspiracy Theories to Shut Down Global Aid," NBC News, February 7, 2025, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/doge/elon-muskboosted-false-usaid-conspiracy-theories-global-aid-rcna190646.
- 2. Carmen Paun et al., "USAID to Keep On Fewer than 300 Staff, as Thousands Placed on Leave," Politico, February 2, 2025, https:// www.politico.com/news/2025/02/06/usaid-staff-thousands-onleave-00203024.
- 3. Kayla Epstein, "'We're Pawns in a Game': US Aid Workers Left in Limbo Overseas as Agency Slashed," BBC News, February 7, 2025, https://www. bbc.co.uk/news/articles/cew5pen8edvo.
- 4. Ellen Knickmeyer, Farnoush Amiri and Adriana Gomez Licon, "Trump and Musk Move to Dismantle USAID, Igniting Battle with Democratic Lawmakers," Associated Press, February 4, 2025, https://apnews.com/ $\underline{article/trump-musk-usaid-c0c7799be0b2fa7cad4c806565985fe2}.$
- 5. Siladitya Ray and Molly Bohannon, "USAID Controversy Live Updates: Judge Orders Trump Administration to Temporarily Restore Foreign Aid Funding," Forbes, February 14, 2025, https://www.forbes.com/sites/ siladityaray/2025/02/14/usaid-controversy-live-updates-judge-orders- $\underline{trump\text{-}administration\text{-}to\text{-}temporarily\text{-}restore\text{-}foreign\text{-}aid\text{-}funding/.}}$
- 6. Miguel Antonio Tamonan, "How much aid goes to the Middle East and North Africa?" Devex, November 18, 2024, https://www.devex. com/news/how-much-aid-goes-to-the-middle-east-and-northafrica-108650.
- 7. ForeignAssistance.gov, "Dashboard, Funding Phase: Disbursements, Fiscal Year: 2022, Managing Agency: U.S. Agency for International Development, Region: Middle East and North Africa," accessed February 19, 2025, https://foreignassistance.gov/.
- 8. ForeignAssistance.gov, "Dashboard, Funding Phase: Obligations, Fiscal Year: 2024, Managing Agency: U.S. Agency for International Development, Region: Middle East and North Africa," accessed February 19, 2025, https://foreignassistance.gov/.
- 9. ForeignAssistance.gov, "Dashboard, Funding Phase: Obligations, Fiscal Year: 2023, Managing Agency: U.S. Agency for International Development, Region: Middle East and North Africa," accessed February 19, 2025, https://foreignassistance.gov/.
- 10. ForeignAssistance.gov, "Dashboard, Funding Phase: Obligations, Fiscal Year: 2024, Sector (US): Humanitarian Assistance, Managing Agency: U.S. Agency for International Development, Region: Middle East and North Africa," accessed February 19, 2025, https://foreignassistance. gov/.
- 11. ForeignAssistance.gov, "Dashboard, Funding Phase: Obligations, Fiscal Year: 2024 Sector (US): Economic Development, Managing Agency: U.S. Agency for International Development, Region: Middle East and North Africa," accessed February 19, 2025, https://foreignassistance.
- 12. Mary Kekatos, "Why shutting down USAID could have major impacts on Gaza aid," ABC News, February 4, 2025, https://abcnews. go.com/International/shutting-usaid-major-impacts-gaza-aid/ story?id=118393336.
- 13. Anshu Saha "USAID Programs in Iraq," The Borgen Project (Blog), November 7, 2023, https://borgenproject.org/usaid-programs-in-iraq/.

- 14. Diana Rayes, "The foreign aid freeze poses risks to US interests in Syria," MENASource (Blog), January 31, 2025, https://www. atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/menasource/the-foreign-aid-freeze-posesrisks-to-us-interests-in-syria/.
- 15. Rayes, "The Foreign Aid Freeze Poses Risks to US Interests in Syria."
- 16. "USAID Yemen Health Fact Sheet." Fact sheet, USAID (Pre-2021 archived content), accessed February 19, 2025, https://2017-2020. usaid.gov/yemen/fact-sheets/health-fact-sheet.
- 17. "USAID Programs Valued at 12.6 Million Support Morocco-Led Earthquake Recovery Efforts," Press Release, U.S. Embassy & Consulates in Morocco, January 30, 2024, https://ma.usembassy. gov/usaid-programs-valued-at-12-6-million-support-morocco-ledearthquake-recovery-efforts/.
- 18. "Accelerating Economic Development Jordan," Fact sheet, USAID (Pre-2021 archived content), accessed February 19, 2025. https://2017-2020.usaid.gov/jordan/fact-sheets/acceleratingeconomic-development.
- 19. "Jordan: Our Work," USAID (2012-2017 archived content), accessed February 19, 2025, https://2012-2017.usaid.gov/jordan/
- 20. Tristen Jerkins, "USAID Programs in Egypt," The Bergen Project (Blog), February 10, 2024, https://borgenproject.org/usaid-programsin-egypt/.
- 21. Maliha Khan, "Understanding Egypt's Digital Landscape: Key Insights for Development Professionals," The Arena (Blog), August 8, 2024, https://internationaldevelopmentarena.com/understandingegypts-digital-landscape-key-insights-for-developmentprofessionals/.
- 22. Tristen Jerkins, "USAID Programs in Egypt."
- 23. Michael Robbins, Amaney A. Jamal, and Mark Tessler, "America is Losing the Arab World: And China is Reaping the Benefits," Foreign Affairs, June 11, 2024, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/united-states/ america-losing-arab-world.
- 24. Ken Dilanian, "U.S. bans contractor from further aid programs," Los Angeles Times, December 8, 2010, https://www.latimes.com/ archives/la-xpm-2010-dec-08-la-fg-pakistan-fraud-charges-20101209-story.html.
- 25. George Ingram, What Every American Should Know about US Foreign Aid, Commentary, (Washington, D.C.: The Brookings Institution, October 2, 2019), https://www.brookings.edu/articles/ what-every-american-should-know-about-u-s-foreign-aid/.
- 26. Ingram, What Every American Should Know.
- 27. Joel Paque, Americans Vastly Overestimate U.S. Foreign Assistance, (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Global Leadership Coalition, December 3, 2010), https://www.usglc.org/blog/americans-vastly-overestimate-us-foreign-assistance/.
- 28. ForeignAssistance.gov, "Obligations, Fiscal Year 2024", last updated December 19, 2024, https://foreignassistance.gov/.
- 29. Sana Ijaz, "25 Countries that Give the Most Foreign Aid Per Capita," Yahoo Finance, August 16, 2025, https://finance.yahoo.com/ news/25-countries-most-foreign-aid-160100621.html.

- 30. Mark A. Thiessen, "A Move So MAGA It Was Championed by ... Bill Clinton's Secretary of State?," The Washington Post, February 6, 2025, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2025/02/06/usaid-trumpmusk-state-department-warren-christopher/.
- 31. Elon Musk (@elonmusk), "We Spent the Weekend Feeding USAID into the Wood Chipper," X, February 3, 2025, 6.54 a.m., https://x.com/ elonmusk/status/1886307316804263979.
- 32. Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump), "USAID IS DRIVING THE RADICAL LEFT CRAZY," Truth, February 7, 2025, 2:31 p.m., https:// truthsocial.com/@realDonaldTrump/posts/113963085497636545.
- 33. Office of Inspector General, Oversight of USAID-Funded Humanitarian Assistance Programming Impacted by Staffing Reductions and Pause on Foreign Assistance, Advisory Notice, (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Agency for International Development, February 10, 2025), https://oig.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2025-02/USAID%20OIG%20 -%20Oversight%20of%20USAID-Funded%20Humanitarian%20 Assistance%20Programming%20021025.pdf.
- 34. Nahal Toosi and Robbie Gramer, "How spending \$153M to pay its bills put USAID in DOGE's crosshairs," Politico, February 8, 2025, https://www.politico.com/news/2025/02/08/usaid-trump-muskdoge-00203191.
- 35. Conor Murray, "Elon Musk Makes Misleading Claim the Government Paid Reuters for 'Social Deception'—The Biggest DOGE Hoaxes Spread on X," Forbes, February 13, 2025, https://www.forbes. com/sites/conormurray/2025/02/10/elon-musk-pushes-false-claimex-usaid-chief-earned-23-million-the-biggest-doge-hoaxes-spreadon-x/.
- 36. "Elon Musk Discusses Shutting Down USAID, Compares It to a 'Bowl of Worms," Sky News, February 3, 2025, https://news.sky.com/ video/elon-musk-discusses-shutting-down-usaid-compares-it-to-abowl-of-worms-13302535.
- 37. Daniel Dale, "'Some of the things that I say will be incorrect': Musk Backs Away from False Claim of \$50 million for Gaza Condoms," CNN Politics, February 12, 2025, https://edition.cnn.com/2025/02/12/ politics/some-of-the-things-that-i-say-will-be-incorrect-muskbacks-away-from-false-claim-of-usd50-million-for-gaza-condoms/ index.html; Mimi Alphonsus, "MEND Programme Did Much than Merely Train Journalists on Gender Sensitivity: Sources," The Sunday Times, February 9, 2025, https://www.sundaytimes.lk/250209/news/ mend-programme-did-much-more-than-merely-train-journalists-ongender-sensitivity-sources-587266.html.







ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Robert P. Beschel Jr. is a senior nonresident fellow at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs (ME Council). He consults as senior advisor on governance and public sector management for the World Bank, the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank and several leading management consulting firms. Beschel's areas of research include governance and public sector management, economic development, fiscal policy, and anticorruption, among others.

Paul Dyer is a nonresident fellow at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs. He has over 20 years of research and policy analysis experience on governance and economic development issues in the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. Dyer's work has focused on labor market policy and youth development, small and medium enterprise development, the promotion of access to finance, and broader issues of economic inclusion.

Tarik M. Yousef is a senior fellow and director of the Middle East Council on Global Affairs. Prior, he served as senior fellow and director of the Brookings Doha Center and was a nonresident senior fellow in the Foreign Policy program at the Brookings Institution in Washington, DC. He is aslo a research fellow with the Economic Research Forum in Cairo.

ABOUT THE MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs (ME Council) is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The ME Council produces policy-relevant research, convenes meetings and dialogues, and engages policy actors on geopolitical and socioeconomic issues facing the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. The ME Council serves as a bridge between the MENA region and the rest of the world, providing a regional perspective on global policy issues and establishing partnerships with other leading research centers and development organizations across the MENA region and the world.

MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

Burj Al Mana 3rd floor, Street 850, Zone 60, Doha, Qatar www.mecouncil.org

Copyright © 2025 The Middle East Council on Global Affairs

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The Council gratefully acknowledges the financial support of its donors, who value the independence of its scholarship. The analysis and policy recommendations presented in this and other Council publications are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views and opinions of the organization, its management, its donors, or its other scholars and affiliates.